


FACULTY SENATE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE 

Tuesday, 5 September 2023
4:00 p.m. – Via Zoom

A C T I O N M I N U T E S

MEMBERS PRESENT: Julia Albarracin, Chair; Everett Hamner, Vice Chair; Denise Gravitt, Secretary
ALSO PRESENT: Mark Mossman, Associate Provost; Jeremy Robinett, Parliamentarian; Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager
GUEST: Registrar Sarah Lawson

1.	Chair Albarracin and the Executive Committee welcomed new Vice Chair, Senator Hamner. 

2.	Chair Albarracin said she heard via email from the office manager that the CITR Advisory Committee will not be meeting until January because the office is being restructured. She asked what kinds of changes are taking place. Associate Provost Mossman replied that University Technology has had multiple homes over the past three years and will be now moving under the Vice President for Finance and Administration’s area. The Office of Distance Education (ODES) will be dissolved, but the Center for Innovation in Teaching and Research (CITR) will continue to be a priority. Associate Provost Mossman noted that everyone recognizes that faculty and personal development are crucial and, indeed, are part of the faculty contract, which will also include increased funding for faculty research, travel, and grant activities. He noted that diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI) initiatives really need to be incorporated into student assessment, and in order to do that an institution needs to be committed to anti-racist pedagogy. He thinks this is one area in which CITR can be broadened to help think about how these types of initiatives can be incorporated into classroom activities. 

Associate Provost Mossman stated that there has been confusion as to which areas ODES and CITR worked with, but now the plan is for CITR to be its own specific area, as it was in the past. Parliamentarian Robinett remarked that it was his understanding that ODES was overseeing WesternOnline, which had previously been moved under University Technology CIO Greg Kain’s area. He had heard that WesternOnline and the instructional design responsibilities overseen by CITR Instructional Design and Technology Manager Dawn Sweet would be going under University Technology (and now, VP Edwards’ area), but CITR was going somewhere else. Associate Provost Mossman thinks this is basically correct, except that ODES will not be a separate area but will be incorporated into University Technology. 

Parliamentarian Robinett asked if the charge of distance education will then become part of what University Technology is tasked with doing. Associate Provost Mossman responded this is correct but with an awareness that Academic Affairs develops the course content. He noted that there needs to be greater development of innovative online degree programs, developing audience analysis, finding new student markets, and searching out new student populations through online programming. He envisions CITR,5 and all of Academic Affairs, finding strategies so that students do not take the online programs when they have face-to-face options available to them; he would like to see CITR encouraging development of new student populations rather than cannibalizing existing student populations. Chair Albarracin thinks this sounds good; she would like to see on-campus students take in-person classes while the online markets attract students who are more at a distance.  

Parliamentarian Robinett recalled the CITR Strategic Planning Committee, on which he served, had asked Ms. Sweet to start working on a checklist of what types of things need to be in place for development of an online course. He asked if this work will go on hold while waiting for the reorganization of CITR to be completed or if it would be appropriate for Ms. Sweet to work with faculty to get the check list approved. Associate Provost Mossman replied that the Provost would need to weigh in, but he thinks that Ms. Sweet should continue this project because it is important to work on continuous improvement. Chair Albarracin asked if the CITR Advisory Committee might be able to help Dawn with this project since otherwise they will have no other work until spring semester. Associate Provost Mossman replied he is in favor of anything that helps Ms. Sweet. He noted that this project has already built up a good collaboration among various areas of the institution, which should be continued, so he thinks this would be a good idea. He will follow up on this with Provost Zoghi and Associate Provost Russ Morgan. Parliamentarian Robinett agrees this would be a good use of the CITR Advisory Committee if the faculty appointed to it are willing to serve in this role. 

2.	Chair Albarracin asked Associate Provost Mossman what the current process is for hiring faculty. She recalled that in the past there was an approval process that took place at the Cabinet level. Associate Provost Mossman replied that the Cabinet-level approval process is no longer being practiced. He elaborated the current process is as it has always been: hiring needs originate in the department and are communicated by the chair to the dean. The dean sets the college’s priorities and sends those to the Provost’s office to see if they line up with the larger Provost’s priorities, and final approval is by the President in accordance with the budget. Associate Provost Mossman said the former Cabinet-level approval was more of an exercise to see how the traditional hiring process was working. He thinks it is crucial to adhere to the procedure that already exists because it is a good process that is built on a shared governance model with faculty and department chairs sharing the work of developing priorities, and this process has been presented in that way to the Higher Learning Commission accreditors. Associate Provost Mossman recognizes that the budget impasse of 2016, followed by the pandemic, created a disruption in normal planning processes for the institution, as well as a disruption in the actual cash available to work with, which also disrupts the calendar. He thinks the goal is to get back to the previous well-organized processes, which might include the former annual reports; these included budget reports, produced by the colleges and presented yearly. He thinks there is a real desire to go back to this kind of stable calendar with the appropriate level of funding. Associate Provost Mossman recognizes that there will continue to be scrutiny because the university is not out of the woods yet and will need to look at its budget constantly, as does every state institution in the nation at this point, but in terms of the processes there is a need to return to the way things were before the years of instability. 

Chair Albarracin asked if Associate Provost Mossman could dispel the rumors about a hiring freeze. Associate Provost Mossman replied there is not a hiring freeze, just an incredible amount of scrutiny. 

3.	The Executive Committee discussed which of their members will serve on the Committee on Provost and Presidential Performance (CPPP) and the Budget Transparency Committee. Senator Hamner volunteered to represent ExCo on the CPPP. There is also one more senator from any college needed to serve on the CPPP, so that item will appear on the Senate agenda for September 12 under Announcements.

	Senator Gravitt had volunteered to serve on the BTC at the last Senate meeting. Senator Atherton had expressed an interest in serving on the BTC at that meeting but only has one year left on his Senate term, and the BTC position is a two-year term. The Executive Committee decided to have Senator Gravitt fill the position of Executive Committee representative on the BTC and check to see if Senator Atherton is still interested in representing the College of Business and Technology. If so, he could volunteer to do so at the next Senate meeting, and someone can be found next year to fill the remainder of the two-year term. The election to fill the Business and Technology seat will also be on the September 12 Senate agenda under Announcements. 

4.	ExCo discussed future directions for the Budget Transparency Committee, which did not meet at all last year. At its last meeting the Executive Committee had discussed asking the BTC to look closely at the financial sustainability plan, which is to be presented to the Board of Trustees (BOT) at its September meeting, and to meet with Paul Edwards, new Vice President for Finance and Administration, about it. Chair Albarracin stated that since the financial sustainability plan is to be a five-year plan, one thing BTC could do is to keep up with the plan this year and going forward and to analyze what it will mean for the university and its impact. Associate Provost Mossman thinks that is a good idea. 

	Ms. Hamm asked if the financial sustainability plan will go straight from Vice President Edwards and President Huang to the BOT without any governance groups, such as Faculty Senate, getting to see it; Associate Provost Mossman confirmed that is correct. He added that the Academic Affairs strategic plan will go to all the governance groups before being approved, but the financial sustainability plan will not. He thinks the Academic Affairs strategic plan, which should be completed in October, will be closely related to the larger financial sustainability plan being developed by the Budget Office. 

	Senator Gravitt asked if there are ex-officio administrators on the Budget Transparency Committee. Ms. Hamm responded that the committee is composed of faculty senators; there are no ex-officio members, but the committee can invite administrators to speak with them as needed. Senator Gravitt asked if the financial sustainability plan concentrates on how to get the university out of debt or if it is concerned about the current budget, or both. Parliamentarian Robinet replied the BTC will want to work closely with Vice President Edwards, who is the one presenting the financial sustainability plan as well as the person the committee could ask about any other budgetary concerns or questions. 

	Parliamentarian Robinett observed that the university has decided to no longer publish its appropriated budgets, which formerly were regularly published to the Budget Office website. Ms. Hamm stated that upon finding out about this decision last year, former Faculty Senate Chair Bill Thompson asked that the budgets be published on the Faculty Senate website. Ms. Hamm has uploaded all of the appropriated budgets since FY05 to the Resources page of the Senate website: https://wiu.edu/faculty_senate/resources/index.php. Parliamentarian Robinett stated that the budgets will now have to regularly be requested via FOIA. He asked if that process had already begun for this year’s budget; Ms. Hamm responded she does not know if Dr. Thompson submitted a FOIA for this year before his retirement, but that will have to be something the Budget Transparency Committee now does every year. Dr. Thompson has volunteered to help the BTC Chair with this process.

	Associate Provost Mossman said the fiscal sustainability plan will go directly to the Board of Trustees, but the Senate Chair normally receives the BOT book with specific items related to their agenda shortly before each meeting and would have a short time to review it then. He thinks that after it is approved by the BOT, it would be good to have the Budget Transparency Committee work on the financial sustainability plan alongside the developing Academic Affairs strategic plan because the two should be intimately connected. He thinks the BTC might be able to help integrate the larger financial responsibility plan with the strategic plan for Academic Affairs. 

	Senator Gravitt asked who is in charge of developing the Academic Affairs strategic plan. Associate Provost Mossman responded that the Strategic Planning Committee is being led by College of Fine Arts and Communication Dean Billy Clow and Library Dean Hector Maymi-Sugranes. They have visited with chairs and others in Academic Affairs to develop a plan that will be handed off to Associate Provost Mossman in October. Associate Provost Mossman pointed out that the Academic Affairs strategic plan must have a budget behind it because it should not be a document full of ideals without information about how they will be funded, so there needs to be a transparent, collaborative effort across the institution on this, which could include the Budget Transparency Committee.

	Parliamentarian Robinett asked if this is a case of putting the cart before the horse because the financial sustainability plan will be shared at the end of this month. He asked if that plan will already dictate what the Academic Affairs strategic plan, which will not be completed until October, will be able to do. Associate Provost Mossman replied that could happen, but he envisions it as more of a conversation between the two documents rather than one document being prioritized over the other. He wishes there would have been an Academic Affairs strategic plan in 2016 during the state budget impasse. He thinks that even if the cart is going before the horse, having a planning document in place is important. 

5.	The Council on Campus Planning and Usage (CCPU) did not meet during spring semester, and Chair Albarracin thinks that if the Senate has a council with nothing to do, the faculty appointed to it can use their time in a more strategic way elsewhere. Senator Gravitt, who served on CCPU last year, explained that last year CCPU was given a very confusing charge by the Executive Committee involving trying to determine which days of the week were better for classes. She said the variables were so different between the various types of classes at the two campuses that it was not a realistic charge to complete. She related that in the past CCPU has had a more productive use, such as recommending the turn-in lanes for the buses on campus. Senator Gravitt thinks CCPU could be of more assistance to Facilities Management as it makes decisions about things such as which sidewalks are most in need of repair related to ADA compliance and high- versus low-visibility locations to address first. She wonders if the infrastructure bill could be tapped to help with this type of project. She would like to see CCPU work with Facilities Management to develop some sort of strategic plan for campus improvements and help with prioritization. Senator Gravitt said the charge that CCPU was given last year, on which she performed the data manipulation, basically showed that Friday 8 am classes are not good for freshmen, which is the only conclusion that could be determined from a huge data pool using information from one semester of one year during Covid. She said that pre-Covid data cannot be used, and there is not yet enough information post-Covid to make such determinations as three-day a week classes versus two-day a week classes and variations in times.

	Ms. Hamm related that the charge from last year was proposed by former Senator Lee Brice when he served during fall semester 2022, but there were those on CCPU who did not think the charge was a good fit for them and found it difficult to determine a response that would fit so many different class situations on both campuses. Ms. Hamm spoke to Facilities Management Director Troy Rhoades about CCPU last month after finding out that it did not meet during spring semester. Mr. Rhoades told Ms. Hamm he thinks it is a valuable council; he attends all of the meetings and serves ex-officio on the council. He thinks it helps for faculty to be able to communicate with Facilities Management about what is going on in their areas and likes that he can get feedback from faculty and dispel rumors that may be present about what Facilities Management does. Ms. Hamm noted that CCPU includes faculty representation from every college and offers the only place where faculty have a guaranteed voice directly to Facilities Management to express their concerns and take information back to their colleagues. 

	Senator Gravitt pointed out that the budget for Facilities Management was woefully axed to the point where they have one-third of the employees they formerly had. She imagines that helping Facilities Management prioritize based on the faculty perspective might help them a lot. Chair Albarracin noted that CCPU used to do things more related to space usage. Ms. Hamm recalled that at one time CCPU was asked, as a follow up to a concern from SGA, to determine where all the cameras are on campus, but she does not think that project was ever completed. Senator Gravitt thinks this might be an important task for CCPU to complete in light of campus shootings because evaluation of camera coverage might be helpful to the Office of Public Safety for identification of perpetrators. 

	Parliamentarian Robinett asked if it would be beneficial to ask Mr. Rhoades what CCPU might do that would be beneficial to Facilities Management. The Executive Committee will invite him to their next meeting.

	Senator Gravitt asked if last year’s charge to CCPU can be considered to be eliminated. The Executive Committee had no objections to this.

6.	The deadline for the Macomb Senator-At-Large election is tomorrow. Ms. Hamm knows of one faculty member who is working on a petition. If more than one faculty member turns in a petition by the deadline, there will be an election. 

7.	Associate Provost Mossman, Executive Director for Retention Initiatives Justin Schuch, and First-Year Advising Director Miguel Huerta will speak to senators during the Provost’s Report at Tuesday’s meeting. JIDE Director Carl Ervin will speak during Announcements.

	Greg Kain has confirmed that he is available to meet with Faculty Senate on September 26. The guests for October 10 will be Counseling Center Director Cara Cerullo and Samantha Klingler, Director of the Student Development and Success Center. 

8.	Both Senator Hamner and Associate Provost Mossman remarked that it seems there are more students attending classes this fall on both campuses. Senator Hamner noted that the difference in student presence and busyness on the Quad Cities campus is very noticeable. Senator Gravitt asked if the number of online courses has changed or if there are more in-person classes than there have been in recent years because that might explain why it feels like there is more of a student presence. Registrar Sarah Lawson replied that the percentage of online classes to the whole has stayed steady at about 20 percent. Parliamentarian Robinett asked if Senator Hamner senses there are more in-person classes being taught on the Quad Cities campus this year. Senator Hamner replied he does not; he thinks the difference is because more students are choosing to attend in person when they take live-streamed courses where they have the option of attending either way. 

	Senator Hamner asked if Registrar Lawson is able to quickly tell what the other figures are for classes taught via different modalities. Registrar Lawson replied that there are 37 Extension courses this fall; 31 hybrid; 1,689 courses taught on the Macomb campus; 154 courses taught on the Quad Cities campus; and 568 online courses, for a total of 2,479 courses being offered this fall. She explained that Extension courses include sponsored credit, face-to-face courses taught at locations other than the Quad Cities or Macomb, study abroad, short-term study abroad, and weekend (not live-streamed) courses. She added that there are 136 live-streamed courses but she is unable to say whether they originate on the Macomb or Quad Cities campus. 

9.	The proposed CCPI Bylaws change will be on the September 12 Senate agenda under Old Business. Two-thirds vote of the entire Senate membership is required to pass a Bylaws change. Parliamentarian Robinett determined that this will require 16 senators to approve the change.

10.	The Executive Committee finalized the agenda for the September 12 Faculty Senate meeting, and the meeting adjourned at 5:30 p.m.

Respectfully submitted, 

Annette Hamm, Faculty Senate Office Manager
and Recording Secretary
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